

# SINO-U.S.TRADE WAR: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE PHILIPPINES

Aaron Jed Rabena, Ph,D.

#### **ABOUT ASIA PACIFIC PATHWAYS TO PROGRESS**

Established in 2014, Asia Pacific Pathways to Progress Foundation, Inc. is an independent foreign policy think tank that aims to promote peace, development and cultural understanding for peoples of the Philippines and the Asia Pacific through research, international dialogue, and cooperation.

#### CHINA PROGRAM

APPFI's original flagship program focuses on China and Philippines-China relations. The China Program stands on two pillars: (1) promoting better understanding among Philippine stakeholders of the implications of China's emerging role in East Asia and the world, and (2) strengthening civil society linkages and Track Two diplomacy between these two neighboring countries.

# REGIONAL SECURITY ARCHITECTURE PROGRAM (RSAP)

The RSAP conducts studies and convenes dialogues among experts and stakeholders to arrive at a better understanding of the evolving security environment, the role of multilateral and other forms of security associations, and institutional developments affecting Philippine and regional security. RSAP will be a hub producing research, intelligent commentary, and policy briefs from leading experts and specialists in the Philippines and the wider Asia-Pacific region. Through RSAP, APPFI will network and partner with think tanks, governments, and other institutions in organizing research projects, workshops, and conferences on current and emerging groupings and associations that impact on regional security, including ASEAN, the East Asia Summit, and initiatives led by the United States and China, among others.

## REGIONAL INTEGRATION AND CONNECTIVITY PROGRAM (RICP)

The RICP promotes a critical understanding of the political economy of regional development, and of economic trends and issues that affect Philippine national and regional interests. It seeks to generate insights and research that will enable the Philippines to strategically navigate through its international economic engagements, and interact beneficially with regional states and multilateral institutions. Major areas of concentration include ASEAN integration and connectivity, the foreign economic policies of major powers in the Asia-Pacific, and the strategic dimension of bilateral and multilateral economic interactions.

## MARITIME DEVELOPMENT AND SECURITY PROGRAM (MDSP)

The maritime and archipelagic configuration of the Philippines presents both opportunities and challenges for the Filipino people. On the upside are the potential treasure trove of marine economic resources, a strategic location as a crossroads between Southeast and Northeast Asia and between the South China Sea and the Pacific Ocean, and the absence of land border issues and boundary conflicts that afflict many of our neighboring states. The downside includes geographic isolation, security vulnerabilities arising from long coastlines, and frequent natural disasters impeding the nation's growth and development. This multidisciplinary program explores how the Philippines can enhance the advantages and minimize threats and risks arising from its maritime environment, looking toward both the internal and external dimensions.

# **REGIONAL NETWORKS**

Beginning in 2018, Pathways to Progress is the Philippine member of the ASEAN Institutes for Strategic and International Studies.

# APPFI Policy Brief 2018-01 August 2018

# SINO-U.S.TRADE WAR: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE PHILIPPINES

Aaron Jed Rabena, Ph,D.\*

## **SUMMARY**

- The Sino-US trade war is a symptom of strategic rivalry and great power transition
- The trade war has both risks (loss of profit margins for intermediate goods) and opportunities (trade diversion) for the Philippines
- The Philippines needs to diversify commercial markets and intensify free trade agreements to buffer the impact of trade wars
- The Philippines should employ means to make the country a more attractive investment destination
- The Fourth Industrial Revolution in conjunction with the trade war is another major disruptor that the Philippines should anticipate

he ongoing Sino – United States trade conflict affirms that war, economic or otherwise, is an extension of politics. If in an actual warfare, the weapons are firearms; in a trade war, firepower come in the form of tariffs and non-tariff measures such as investment restrictions, auotas, export controls, administrative encumbrances. From the Cold War to the present, the normative, political, and strategic outlooks of China and the United States (U.S.) continue to be markedly divergent. This was the case during the Korean War in the 1950s, and presently, in Taiwan and in the South China Sea. Moreover, in recent years, the United States has pulled no punches in accusing China of cyberwarfare (e.g., 2015 OPM Hack), waging currency wars (engaging in currency manipulation), and instigating spy wars or intelligence operations against U.S.' critical and strategic industries, which indicate that both major powers also have an adversarial economic relationship.1

What are the features of this Sino-U.S. trade conflict and how will the Philippines be affected?

# Significance of U.S. Actions

The U.S. has, in the past, demonstrated ways of shaping the political behavior of certain states through punitive economic measures (e.g., Cuba, Iran, Myanmar, North Korea, and Russia, among others). However, the recent declaration of a "State of Trade War" against China, by virtue of <u>Section 301</u> of the 1974 Trade Act, by U.S. President Donald Trump is by far the world's largest economic sanction ever unleashed, and arguably the gravest manifestation of economic nationalism. In July 2018, the U.S. imposed 25 percent tariff on 800 categories of Chinese industrial goods worth \$34 billion, covering aluminum, automobiles, plastics, aircraft parts, chemicals, machinery, boat parts, hard drives, thermostats, LEDs, radio transmitters, batteries, and remote controls, among others.

It was accompanied by the White House's decision to <u>block</u> firms with at least 25 percent Chinese ownership from buying U.S. companies involved in "industrially significant" technologies.<sup>2</sup> Moreover, the U.S. National Security Council and Commerce Department plan to implement "enhanced export controls" in order to restrict China's



access to certain technologies on grounds of "national security", as stipulated in the International Emergency Economic Powers Act of 1977.3 The U.S. side has likewise announced plans that it will make policies stricter for Chinese students who want to enroll in STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering, Mathematics subjects. 4 To make matters worse for Beijing, Trump threatened to slap tariffs on all Chinese goods (worth \$500 billion). Chinese companies (e.g., ZTE, Ant Financial, HNA Group) have begun to suffer economic collateral damage as they became caught in the crossfire due to the tougher regulatory environment upheld by the bipartisan Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States (CFIUS).5

Relatedly, the U.S. in August passed the Foreign Investment Risk Review Modernization Act of 2018 or "FIRRMA." which aims to strengthen the oversight capacity of CFIUS in screening mergers and acquisitions by foreign investors. The U.S. and China are each other's largest trading partners. As per 2017 data, the U.S. is China's largest export market (19) percent of total Chinese exports) and third largest import source (9.2 percent of total imports), while China is the U.S.' third largest export market (8.4 percent of total American exports) and largest import partner (22 percent of total imports). With respect to investments, China ranks as the U.S.' 15<sup>th</sup> largest investor and the U.S. is China's sixth largest. All in all, both major powers account for around 40 percent of the global economy.

To Trump, the economic war had long been initiated by China, resulting in cumulative frustrations and injurious consequences for U.S. interests: the multibillion dollar trade deficit (\$375 billion in 2017), systemic intellectual property (IP) theft of U.S. industrial secrets, discriminatory compliance with World Trade Organization (WTO) commitments, or unfair commercial practices (e.g.,

insufficient market openness, enormous state subsidies, massive dumping, and forced technological transfers). In other words, Trump sees trade as a zero-sum (rather than a win-win) situation because China's rise, even if it occurs peacefully, has come at the expense of U.S. comparative advantage, a problem which cannot simply be addressed through the WTO.

Beyond trade, however, are other likely factors. The United States has apparently come to realize that after decades of U.S. constructive engagement with China and encouragement of Chinese integration with the liberal international order, full liberalization (deregulation and privatization), let alone democratization has been far off. In fact, engagement integration only led to accumulation of more Chinese economic, scientific, and military power. now threaten which American dominance and competitiveness in these areas. This is noticeable because China, under President Xi Jinpina, has become more assertive and confident in safeguarding and defining Chinese national interests, including ambitions to China technological make а powerhouse.

Consequently, this has started manifest in a Sino-U.S. "tech race" in artificial intelligence, robotics, management, quantum science, 5G technology, and supercomputers. It should therefore not come as a surprise if the U.S. economic battle plan aims to target the "Made in China 2025" - a state-led industrial plan to lead in advanced technologies that have dual-(civil-military) functions use (e.g., advanced IT. gerospace, marine engineering, energy vehicles, robotics, etc.). Essentially, the U.S. is attacking the key driver that has enabled China to promote its own position in a new international hierarchy: the economy. It may even be argued that Trump's trade war is also meant to rattle the Chinese

domestic economy in order to create political pains for Xi.<sup>6</sup>

Given these, the U.S. is also caught in a bind. On one hand, should the current state of affairs – i.e. continued engagement and integration of China hold, Chinese growth will only accelerate the redistribution of power and benefits or the power shift between China and the U.S. - thus resulting in more U.S. economic losses and diminished freedom of action over the long-term. On the other hand, if the U.S. penalizes China now, the bilateral and global trading system will be disrupted and the U.S. will sustain reputational costs as a neo-mercantilist and anti-alobalization nation. Apparently, for the Trump Administration, the policy decision to confront China seems to be "now [while U.S. still has the upper hand] or never."

It should be noted, though, that Trump's industrial policy towards China may be structural in cause. Not too long ago, the Obama Administration implemented the U.S. policy of "Pivot to Asia," whose economic component -- the "Trans-Pacific Partnership" (TPP) -- was seen by some as an "economic NATO" "economic containment" meant break open China's economy and counter its rising economic influence.7 Analogically, in the 1980s, Japan's economic rise caused insecurity in the U.S., and prompted the latter to press the former, as the immediate competitor, to adopt structural policy adjustments and abort proposals for an Asian Monetary Fund (AMF).8

# Is China Ready for a Protracted Trade War?

Like the U.S., China is no neophyte in wielding economic muscle for the attainment of political objectives. In recent years, Chinese sanctions had been applied against Japan, Norway, and South Korea, among others. But in response to American unilateralism and

protectionism, and in a bid to safeguard Chinese economic sovereignty, Beijing resorted to a range of counterattacks by means of counter-duties, legal action, internal adjustments, and proactive diplomatic engagements with third-party states. First, China specifically imposed 25 percent tariffs on \$50 billion worth of U.S. goods (e.g., soy beans, cars, sorghum, pork, seafood, whiskey, lobster, salmon, cigars). Many argue that these products were targeted because most of them come from the Republican (GOP) states that served as Trump's political base during the 2016 presidential elections and hence doing so would create potential political costs for Trump and the GOP, especially in the upcoming midterm elections in November.9 And like China, American companies such as Ford and Qualcomm have also taken the hit due to higher input costs and tighter compliance supervision caused by the trade war.

Second, China sought for legal remedies by filing a case at the WTO against Trump's threats to press additional tariffs on Chinese goods. Third, China pledged to ensure lower tariffs, stronger IP protection, and greater openness and broader access for foreign investors in industries China (e.g., certain in automobile, shipbuilding, aviation, and finance). Fourth, to cushion the impact of and vulnerability to Trump's trade war, Beijing made quick maneuvers to drive a wedge in a possible US-led trade alliance - and avoid fighting on many flanks - by strenathening economic (through tariff cuts and free trade negotiations) with Japan, South Korea, India, and ASEAN, while diplomatically working with the European Union (E.U.) for a collective front in calling for the preservation of the multilateral trading system and a rules-based international order.

Beijing has also projected the narrative that Trump's trade war is not just against them, but implicates the whole world into a "Mutually Assured Economic Destruction" or "MAED." Other implicit counter-measures taken by China include investment restrictions to the U.S., and currency devaluation. Notably, in the wake of the trade war, China issued a travel advisory – allegedly to curtail outbound tourism to the U.S. – citing "unsafe public security." And because of Trump's threats, China showed its resolve to impose additional tariffs of 5-25 percent on \$60 billion worth of American goods.

Nonetheless, China knows that it needs more time and a calm external environment to strengthen all the elements of its national power, which is why they have consistently pushed for compromise and continue to extend conciliatory gestures toward the U.S. such as offers to reduce the trade deficit by importing more U.S. goods, including U.S. gas. Like the U.S., China considers the current trade war as more an issue of politics (or geopolitics) than it is about trade imbalance or illegal business practices, considering their long-held view of the "U.S. threat" whereby Washington intends to stall the rise of any potential rival. Put differently, the trade war may also appear to Beijing as a "Century of Shame and Humiliation with 21st Century Characteristics" intended to "make China weak again."

# The Philippines in the Sino-U.S. "War by Other Means"

Just as in any war, the Sino-U.S. trade war will inflict economic costs on both sides; Chinese producers and exporters would lose a large market while American retailers and manufacturers will be hurt by loss of market access to affordable goods. As a consequence, inflationary pressures will come about and mutual losses will be incurred in terms of output (trade volume), profit, employment, and investment flows. The trade war is a classic case where consumers, firms, and businessmen can directly relate to great

power politics. This holds true even for third-party trading partners given the era of closely-knit global supply chains. The World Bank, for instance, sees that about two-thirds of U.S.' targeted Chinese tariffs has a value chain that includes ASEAN countries' electrical equipment and machinery products, particularly from the Philippines, Malaysia, and Vietnam. <sup>13</sup> In the case of the Philippines, with China and the U.S. as its major trading partners, there will be sector-specific risks and opportunities given the type of goods that were subjected to tariffs by both economic powers.

In 2016, China was the Philippines' number one trading partner, its largest import source and third largest export market, accounting for 15.5 percent of the Philippines' total trade.14 The bulk of Philippine exports to China were storage digital monolithic integrated circuits, nickel ores and concentrates, semi-conductor devices, and coal. The U.S., in contrast, was the Philippines' third largest trading partner, third largest import source and second largest export market, accounting for 11.6 percent of the country's total trade. Most exports to the U.S. were in electronic products, articles. and clothing apparel accessories.

The official stance of the Philippine government on the Sino-U.S. trade war is that it would not take sides, but it has called on China "to protect the East" in name of globalization, liberalization, and the world trading system.<sup>15</sup> More broadly, there are mixed sentiments in the Philippines on the trade war. As in any political volatility, Philippine shares were naturally dampened as the trade war kicked off. but key economic managers put forward the assessment that the Philippines is insulated because it is not tradedependent and currently has a growing domestic market coupled with a strong payments position, banking system, bullish investments, and

higher economic growth. A similar assessment was published by Moody's Investor Service. 16 The World Bank forecasts that the Philippine economy is poised to grow by 6.7 percent this year and next year. 17

However, there are also economic managers who believe that there will be indirect impacts on the Philippines in terms of the potential decline in global economic growth constraining the major export markets' capacity to import.18 For local domestic producers such as the Semiconductors and Electronics Industries of the Philippines (SEIPI) and the Philippine Exporters Confederation Inc. (PHILEXPORT), many Philippine electronic companies export to both China and the U.S., and Philippine exports to China become inputs in Chinese exports to the U.S..<sup>19</sup> According to SEIPI, China and the U.S. are the second and third largest export markets, respectively, of the electronics industry, making up around half of all outbound goods, with each country accounting for 12 percent of market share. For example, based on 2016 data, estimates of Philippine exposure to the trade war in terms of total shipments to China varies from 11 percent (Philippine Statistics Authority) to 16.9 percent (Bloomberg)<sup>20</sup>

While there are risks, there are also strategic opportunities for the Philippines in terms of emerging industrial markets, trade (and investment) diversion, and trade policy adjustments. First, China, being one of the biggest markets for the automotive industry owing to its growing numbers of young professionals, provides an opening for the Philippine semiconductors industry to supply sensors and electronics for modern cars.<sup>21</sup> Second. the Philippines can be benefitted as businesses decide to look for new markets and shift their production bases to circumvent the heavy tariffs enforced in China and the U.S. In particular, the Philippines can gain from the potential slump in the price of Chinese steel

exports as China seeks to <u>divert</u> its export markets, which, in turn, <u>aligns</u> with the Philippine government's Build Build Build Program.<sup>22</sup>

Currently, the Philippines enjoys the General System of Preference (GSP) privilege with the U.S. where 3,500 product lines (70 percent of Philippine exports) can enter the American market without duties. The Philippines also has seven existing Free Trade Agreements (FTAs) with other countries, including one with China through ASEAN, where 90 percent of product categories that goes into China either have low or zero duty.<sup>23</sup> Interestingly, as Trump is turning illiberal and unilateralist toward China, the U.S. seems to be more receptive to negotiating an FTA with the Philippines.<sup>24</sup> The Asian Development Bank (ADB) suggests that the Philippines could secure more competitive export opportunities if it becomes a producer of goods that the U.S. and China have placed tariffs on vis-à-vis the other.<sup>25</sup>

# Anticipating Broader Risks and Conflict Escalation

The current Sino-U.S. economic conflict shows that the state of economic interdependence international and institutionalism can be reversed by the occurrence of political or power struggle. Furthermore, it cannot be discounted that the trade war may escalate as economic belligerents, with competing political systems, use more of their visible hand on each other. Potential scenarios include more goods subjected to tariffs, drastic reduction in China-US two-way investment, and unilateral suspension of high-level bilateral mechanisms and exchanges, among others. All these, in one way or another, would cause a closer international market or production network and render less credible extant international regimes. Notwithstanding this, it remains yet to be seen whether China will dump its U.S. treasury bills, hit American companies in China, and/or use its alleged economic "<u>nuclear option</u>" of withholding rare earth mineral exports (e.g., europium and tungsten, of which 90 percent of global supply is controlled by China).<sup>26</sup>

It is worth recalling that in the prelude to World War II, low practical interaction caused by U.S. economic sanctions on Japan contributed to the rise in strategic tensions between the two industrial powers. While the current trade war may not cause an actual "hot" war, Sino-U.S. relations may nevertheless become more adverse and hostile, similar to the Cold War. But to weather and mitigate the impacts of the trade war, apart from seeking tariff exemptions, the World Bank's suggestion is to bolster regional trade through the ASEAN Economic Community (AEC), Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP), and the Regional Comprehensive and Economic Partnership (RCEP).27

Intra-ASEAN trade, given its considerable potential, is important because it can shield the Philippines from great power dynamics. Similarly, the CPTPP and RCEP are crucial for the Philippines as they can serve as alternative markets, especially in

the event of economic slowdowns or economic power struggles involving the U.S. and China. To date, the Philippines has an active commitment in the AEC and RCEP, but remains ambivalent on the CPTPP. Deepened inter-regional trade and commercial partnership between the European Union and ASEAN would also make a good hedging strategy.

To this end, the policy recommendations of certain Philippine economists are also worth considering in terms of attitude towards the region at large and not just in dealing with the U.S. and China. For example, for the Philippines to be an investment haven and attract more foreign capital, it needs to ensure a better investment climate and regulatory environment for investors.<sup>28</sup> And to better weather externalities, including the emergence of the Fourth Industrial Revolution, the country needs to move up the value chain to achieve a more sustainable economy.<sup>29</sup> Other potential internal development measures consist of enhancing human capital skills (to increase domestic employment) and the rapid expansion of rural development throughout the country.<sup>30</sup>

## \*ABOUT THE AUTHOR



Aaron Rabena, PhD is Program Convenor and Fellow at the Asia-Pacific Pathways to Progress. He is also a former Senior Lecturer at the Asian Center in the University of the Philippines and was a Visiting Fellow at the China Institute of International Studies in Beijing. His research interests include Strategic Studies, Geopolitics, East Asian International Relations, Political Risk, and Chinese Politics and Foreign Policy.

#### References/Notes:

- <sup>1</sup> On espionage on American industries, see Mara Hvistendahl, "Spying charges against Chinese-American scientists spark fears of a witch hunt," South China Morning Post, May 5, 2018, https://www.scmp.com/magazines/post-magazine/long-reads/article/2144652/spying-charges-against-chinese-american.
- <sup>2</sup> David Lawder and David Shepardson, "U.S. plans limits on Chinese investment in U.S. technology firms," Reuters, June 25, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trade-china-investment/u-s-plans-limits-on-chinese-investment-in-u-s-technology-firms-idUSKBN1JL03L.
- <sup>3</sup> David Lawder, "U.S. Commerce Department says export controls to align with security review legislation," Reuters, June 30, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trade-china-export/us-commerce-department-says-export-controls-to-align-with-security-review-legislation-idUSKBN1JP33R.
- <sup>4</sup> Jack Marr, "Limits on Chinese graduate student visas may protect US intellectual property but drive away talent," The Conversation, June 4, 2018, https://theconversation.com/limits-on-chinese-graduate-student-visas-may-protect-us-intellectual-property-but-drive-away-talent-97601.
- <sup>5</sup> Julia Horowitz, "Chinese investment in the United States has plummeted 92% this year," CNN, http://cnnphilippines.com/business/2018/06/20/chinese-investment-united-states.html.
- <sup>6</sup> See Deng Yuwen, "Trade war raises the spectre of a 'China collapse," and Beijing should worry," South China Morning Post, August 15, 2018, https://www.scmp.com/comment/insight-opinion/united-states/article/2159628/trade-war-raises-spectre-china-collapse-and.
- <sup>7</sup> Wu Sike, "Why the TPP Is an 'Economic NATO," Huffington Post, October 19, 2015, https://www.huffingtonpost.com/wu-sike/tpp-economic-nato b 8328014.html.
- <sup>8</sup> On the US' insecurity with Japan, see Steve Lohr, "Maybe Japan Was Just a Warm-Up," New York Times, January 21, 2011, https://www.nytimes.com/2011/01/23/business/23japan.html.
- <sup>9</sup> Edward Helmore, "Chinese retaliatory tariffs aim to hit," The Guardian, June 24, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/business/2018/jun/24/tariffs-trump-china-red-states-retaliation.
- $^{10}$  On MAED, see Leon Whyte, "US-China Mutually Assured Economic Destruction," The Diplomat, May 26, 2015, https://thediplomat.com/2015/05/u-s-china-mutually-assured-economic-destruction/.
- 11 On investment restrictions, see Julia Horowitz, "Trade war raises."
- <sup>12</sup> Reuters staff, "China issues U.S. travel warning amid trade tensions," Reuters, July 3, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-usa-politics/china-issues-u-s-travel-warning-amid-trade-tensions-idUSKBN1JT0T5.
- <sup>13</sup> Michelle Ong, "Philippines, ASEAN to feel US-China trade war," ABS-CBN News, April 12, 2018, http://news.abs-cbn.com/business/04/12/18/philippines-asean-to-feel-us-china-trade-war-world-bank-economist.
- <sup>14</sup> "Foreign Trade Statistics of the Philippines: 2016," Philippine Statistics Authority, July 10, 2017, http://psa.gov.ph/content/foreign-trade-statistics-philippines-2016.
- <sup>15</sup> Alexis Romero, "No sides in trade tiff, but Duterte says China should 'protect the East," Philippine Star, April 11, 2018, https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2018/04/11/1805048/no-sides-trade-tiff-duterte-says-china-should-protect-east.
- <sup>16</sup> ABS-CBN News, "Moody's Philippines 'not as exposed' to US-China trade spat," ABS-CBN News, August 3, 2018, http://news.abs-cbn.com/business/08/03/18/moodys-philippines-not-as-exposed-to-us-china-trade-spat.
- <sup>17</sup> Ben O. de Vera, "World Bank maintains two-year growth forecasts for PH," Philippine Daily Inquirer, July 14, 2018, http://business.inquirer.net/253959/world-bank-maintains-two-year-growth-forecasts-ph-6-7.
- <sup>18</sup> Mayvelin U. Caraballo, "US-China trade war to indirectly affect PH," Manila Times, April 16, 2018, https://www.manilatimes.net/us-china-trade-war-to-indirectly-affect-ph/392859/.
- <sup>19</sup> ABS-CBN News, "PH electronics firms wary of US-China trade spat, TRAIN 2," ABS-CBN News, June 1, 2018, http://news.abs-cbn.com/business/06/18/18/ph-electronics-firms-wary-of-us-china-trade-spat-train-2.
- <sup>20</sup> Cited in April Lynn Tan, "Is the Philippines most at risk in Asean from China-US trade war," Philippine Daily Inquirer, April 23, 2018, http://business.inquirer.net/249675/philippines-risk-asean-china-us-trade-war.

- <sup>21</sup> See ABS-CBN News, "PH electronic firms wary of US-China trade spat, TRAIN 2," ABS-CBN News, June 18, 2018, http://news.abs-cbn.com/business/06/18/18/ph-electronics-firms-wary-of-us-china-trade-spat-train-2.
- <sup>22</sup> Jon Viktor Cabuenas, "Diokno: Build, Build, Build to benefit from China-US trade war if...," GMA News Online, July 10, 2018, http://www.gmanetwork.com/news/money/economy/659874/diokno-build-build-to-benefit-from-us-china-trade-war-if/story/.
- <sup>23</sup> Bernie Cahiles-Magkilat, "Overseas firm in PH seek exemption from US-China trade war," Manila Bulletin, June 18, 2018, https://business.mb.com.ph/2018/06/18/overseas-firms-in-ph-seek-exemption-from-us-china-trade-war/.
- <sup>24</sup> Regine Cabato, "U.S. open to free trade agreement with PH," CNN Philippines, November 16, 2017, http://cnnphilippines.com/news/2017/11/16/United-States-open-Philippines-free-trade-agreement.html.
- <sup>25</sup> Philippine Star, "Philippine can benefit from possible US-China trade war," Philippine Star, May 5, 2018, https://www.philstar.com/business/2018/05/05/1812165/philippines-can-benefit-possible-us-china-trade-war-adb-exec.
- <sup>26</sup> BusinessMirror Editorial, "US-China trade war affects PHL economy," BusinessMirror, June 20, 2018, https://businessmirror.com.ph/us-china-trade-war-affects-phl-economy/.
- <sup>27</sup> Michelle Ong, "Philippines, ASEAN to feel US-China trade war: World Bank economist," ABS-CBN News, April 12, 2018, http://news.abs-cbn.com/business/04/12/18/philippines-asean-to-feel-us-china-trade-war-world-bank-economist.
- <sup>28</sup> Ronald Mendoza. Presentation at "Roundtable Discussion on US-China Trade War: "Mapping the Implications of Sino-US Economic War on the Philippines and ASEAN," Asia Pacific Pathways to Progress, May 11, 2018, https://appfi.ph/news-events/2237-roundtable-discussion-on-us-china-trade-war-mapping-the-implications-of-sino-us-economic-war-on-the-philippines-and-asean.
  <sup>29</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>30</sup> Federico Macaranas. Presentation at "Roundtable Discussion on US-China Trade War." "Mapping the Implications of Sino-US Economic War on the Philippines and ASEAN," Asia Pacific Pathways to Progress, May 11, 2018, https://appfi.ph/news-events/2237-roundtable-discussion-on-us-china-trade-war-mapping-the-implications-of-sino-us-economic-war-on-the-philippines-and-asean.

# **PUBLICATIONS**

- APPFI Newsletter
- **Strategic Insight**: Selected Commentaries on Philippine Foreign Relations
- **Policy Brief 2018-02**: Security Dimensions of the Philippines-Australia Comprehensive Partnership
- Working Paper 2018-01: The Duterte Doctrine: A Neoclassical Realist Guide to Understanding Rodrigo Duterte's Foreign Policy and Strategic Behavior in the Asia-Pacific
- Working Paper 2018-02: The Contemporary Relevance of China's Counter-Intervention Strategy: The Case of Tiananmen and Deng Xiaoping

## OTHER RESEARCH PRODUCTS

- **Chronalysis**: A quarterly round-up of regional issues and events that impact Philippine development and security
- Information Archive on Philippine Foreign Policy

To access a copy of this policy brief online go to:

https://www.appfi.ph/resources/publications

# **PUBLISHED BY:**

Asia Pacific Pathways to Progress Foundation Inc. Email: contact@appfi.ph | Website: www.appfi.ph Mobile: (+63) 920 977 4558